

ABUNDANCE AND DISTRIBUTION OF MICROPLASTICS IN BENTHIC SEDIMENTS AND CLADOCERA TAXA IN A SUBTROPICAL AUSTRAL RESERVOIR

By

NOMBUSO NOTHANDO THEMBA

201705958

A research dissertation submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the Master of Science degree in the School of Biology and Environmental Sciences, Faculty of Agriculture and Natural Sciences, University of Mpumalanga

SUPERVISORS: DR TATENDA DALU (UNIVERSITY OF MPUMALANGA), FARAI DONDOFEMA (UNIVERSITY OF VENDA)

NOVEMBER 2023

ABSTRACT

The pollution of the environment by microplastics has become a global issue to ecosystems. The presence of microplastics in aquatic ecosystems poses threats to biota such as ingestion, slow reproduction, and death. The present study assessed the abundance and distribution of microplastics in benthic sediments and Cladocera taxa in a subtropical austral reservoir. A Pearson's correlation analysis was used to assess the relationship between microplastic abundance and physicochemical variables such as pH, salinity, temperature, resistivity, oxygen potential reduction, conductivity, total dissolved solids, and Chlorophyll-a. Cladocera taxa were also collected and placed in a labelled test tube, where they were digested using 50ML Hydrogen peroxide. The findings of this study generally showed high densities of microplastics during the cool-dry season for both sediments and Cladocera taxa. Microplastic shapes were dominated by fibres and the colour scheme was dominated by transparent. For sediments, the abundance of microplastics negatively correlated with only three physicochemical variables: chlorophyll-a concentration, temperature, and resistivity, during the hot-wet season. Whereas it positively correlated with pH and salinity. For Cladocera, the abundance of microplastics positively correlated with only two physicochemical variables: conductivity and salinity, during the cool-dry season. High microplastic abundances were recorded during the season of high rainfall, indicating that the Nandoni reservoir has multiple sources of microplastic pollution. The Luvuvhu River is a major source of microplastic pollution, as it feeds large amounts of water into the reservoir during rainy season. Rain also contributes to microplastics in the reservoir by washing contaminants from surrounding terrestrial environments into the reservoir. As more studies focuses on quantifying microplastic pollution in oceans and rivers, the present study highlights the significance of including reservoirs as mechanisms for microplastic retention. The study also highlights a base for identifying and addressing the issue of microplastic pollution and its effect on reservoirs and the biota found within the reservoir.

It will also help all stakeholders (e.g., community members, conservationists, and institutions) to come together to discuss and provide possibly solutions for microplastic pollution locally and internationally. More studies, especially laboratory experimental studies should be conducted to measure the uptake of microplastics by Cladocera taxa. Additionally, scientists should publicise their findings to the general public in order to increase awareness about microplastic contamination and to spur action to reduce or eliminate plastic pollution of freshwater environment.

Keywords: Microplastic, Nandoni reservoir, sediments, Cladocera taxa, freshwater pollution.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	2
TABLE OF CONTENTS	4
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	5
DECLARATION	6
CHAPTER ONE: GENERAL BACKGROUND	7
Introduction	7
Problem statement1	2
Aims1	3
Hypothesis1	3
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW1	4
CHAPTER THREE: MATERIALS AND METHODS2	0
Study area2	0
Data collection2	2
Physicochemical variables2	2
Sediment2	3
Zooplankton2	3
Microplastic quantification2	4
Data analysis2	5
CHAPTER FOUR: RESULTS	.6
Physicochemical variables2	6
Sediment microplastic abundances2	7
Cladocera microplastic abundances	4
<i>Relationship among physicochemical variables, sediment and Cladocera microplastic abundances</i>	8
CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS4	0
Discussion4	0
Conclusions	7
Recommendations4	8
REFERENCES4	.9

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisors Dr Tatenda Dalu and Dr Farai Dondofema for their guidance, patience, support and feedback, this project could not have been possible without them. Special thanks to the National Research Foundation Thuthuka grant (#138206) to Dr Tatenda Dalu, for funding my project.

I am also grateful to the aquatic systems research group for allowing me to be part of their family, I am grateful for the support, and encouragement and for providing knowledge and expertise. This has been one of the best experiences.

I would like to extend my sincere thanks to my sister Samkelisiwe Themba for assisting with laboratory work and making this journey easy. I would like to thank Nozipho Madonsela, Ronald Mashamba, Masimini Nkosi and Fannie Masina, Linton Munyai, Nomcebo Leshaba, Busisiwe Gumede, Buntu Fanteso and Dr Pule Mpopetsi for helping with data collection, data analysis, and availability when I need help. Lastly, I would like to thank Prof. Taro Mwabvu for allowing me to use his laboratory microscope.

DECLARATION

Signature:

I, Nombuso N Themba student number 201705958, hereby declare that the study on "Abundance and distribution of microplastics in benthic sediments and cladocera taxa in a subtropical austral reservoir" has not been submitted by anyone else or to any other institution and is my own research work and that all sources that I used have been acknowledged by the means of references at the end of this dissertation.

Date: 30 November 2023

CHAPTER ONE: GENERAL BACKGROUND

Introduction

Plastic pollution is a major global issue and its impacts on ecosystems lack comprehensive understanding (Dalu et al., 2020). Plastics are organic synthetic polymers derived from the monomerization of gas and crude oil (Cole et al., 2011) and possess qualities that are ideally suited for a broad number of applications such as packaging, building and construction, home and sports equipment, cars, electronics, and agriculture (Adhwaryu and Alam, 2021). The durability, flexibility, lightweight, low cost, and waterproof properties of plastic allow it to be used in a variety of applications, resulting in its accumulation in the environment (Pellini et al., 2018, Razeghi et al., 2021, Dalu et al., 2023).

Since the early 1940s, there has been a rapid increase in the demand for plastic products propelling higher plastic production volumes (Dalu & Tavengwa 2022). Plastic have been found worldwide, including our oceans, sediments, surface waters, animals, and air (Lebreton et al., 2017; Chang et al., 2020). Each year, the world produces approximately 300 million tons of plastic (PlasticsEurope, 2019). It has been estimated that approximately 8 300 million metric tons (Mt) of virgin plastics have been manufactured to date (Geyer et al., 2017). A recent study estimates the global plastic waste production to be approximately 6.3 billion Mt, with 9% recycled, 12% incinerated (burned) and 79% discarded directly in open dumps and the natural environment (Geyer et al., 2017). A study by PlasticsEurope. (2019) estimated that just 20% of plastic waste gets recycled or burned globally.

Before 1980, fewer plastics were burned or recycled, as a result, all plastics were thrown away (Ritchie and Roser, 2018). Between the years 1980 and 1990, recycling and incineration rates

increased by an average of approximately 0.7 % per year (Geyer et al., 2017). It is estimated that humans produced approximately 9.5 billion tonnes of plastic by 2019, which is more than one tonne of plastic for each individual alive today (Ritchie and Roser, 2018). The development of waste plastic is significantly influenced by the primary use of plastic and the duration of the products exposure to the environment (Geyer et al., 2017). Most plastics end up in landfills or are dumped into aquatic habitats. More than 5 trillion plastic fragments weighing more than 250 000 tons have been estimated to cause havoc on aquatic environments, such as oceans and inland waters. According to Sharma et al. (2021) between 74% and 94% of all ingested plastics make their way into various parts of the environment, especially aquatic environments.

The polymers that makeup plastics can have different chemical compositions, leading to variations in the potential dangers (Sharma et al., 2021). Carbon–based polymers, polystyrene (PS), polypropylene (PP), polyvinyl chloride (PVC), polyethylene (PE), and polyethylene terephthalate (PET) are the types of plastics that are mostly discovered in the environment (Sharma et al. 2021). It has been reported that polystyrene microplastics induce toxic effects in organisms such as zebrafish (Veneman et al., 2017). Similarly, Lei et al. (2018) reported intestinal alterations with rising glutathione s-transferase (GST) activity and oxidative damage in zebrafish after exposure to polyethylene, polypropylene, polyvinyl chloride, and polyamide microplastics.

Microplastic pollution in aquatic environments has been a ubiquitous concern in recent years, owing to their rapid production combined with poor waste management practices (Nkosi et al., 2023). Microplastics are typically described as plastic trash that is less than 5 millimetres in diameter (Liu et al., 2020; Song et al., 2020; El Hadri et al., 2020). Microplastics can be found everywhere on Earth, from the soil, water to the atmosphere (Sun et al., 2021). According to

Wright and Kelly (2017), because of the slow rates at which they degrade, microplastics can persist in nature for a very long time and cause significant contamination to ecosystems. Microplastics have the potential to act as a medium for the spreading of chemical contaminants and infections (Caruso, 2019; Wu et al., 2019). Microplastics can enter aquatic habitats through various pathways when atmospheric conditions are favourable for their deposition in the environment.

Microplastics are created when large pieces of plastics go through various degradation processes. For the past years, the presence of microplastics in the hydrosphere has been regarded as an environmental issue because it threatens ecosystems globally (Haque and Fan, 2023). Direct manufacturing in the plastics industry and weathering, oxidation, and degradation of bulky waste plastics in the environment are major contributors to the production of microplastics (He et al., 2022). Microplastics are products of human activities and mostly derive from two sources (primary and secondary sources).

Microplastics can be classified into two categories i.e., primary and secondary microplastics which are the two categories that can be differentiated based on where the microplastics originated (Yang et al., 2022). Both types of microplastics are discharged directly into the aquatic environment through human activities such as littering. Primary microplastics refer to the direct use of plastic microbeads in specific cosmetics and other products, which are discharged directly into the aquatic environment through human activities. Primary microplastics are also known as primary microbeads. Whereas secondary microplastics are plastic fragments formed by larger plastic waste undergoing degradation processes that cause fragmentation and volume reduction (Yang et al., 2022). Processes of biodegradation, physical degradation, photodegradation, and chemical degradation all contribute to the formation of secondary microplastics during the deterioration of plastic (Corcoran et al. 2019).

After being introduced into the environment, these microplastic particles have the potential to be transported into aquatic ecosystems, to freshwater systems, either through direct inputs from the primary sources of contamination, such as wind or rainy events that wash plastics from land to surface waters (Lambert et al., 2017; Duis and Coors, 2016). Microplastics have the potential to spread throughout the ecosystem via the effluents and runoffs of wastewater treatment plants (Chen, 2019). They accumulate in the water column and/or in the sediments that act as temporary sinks (Blair et al., 2017). Other factors such as flow velocity, water depth, storms, floods, and/or anthropogenic activities may further influence the physical and temporal detention (Rocha–Santos and Duarte, 2015).

According to Klein et al. (2015), freshwater systems serve as a conduit for the movement of microplastics from terrestrial ecosystems to aquatic habitats. It is estimated that rivers transport between 70 % and 80 % of the plastic that ends up in these systems (GESAMP, 2010). In addition, microplastics have been found in reservoirs, lakes, and rivers within the water column and/or sediments on all continents (Faure et al., 2015; Mani et al., 2016; Su et al., 2016; Biginagwa et al., 2016; Anderson et al., 2017; Watkins et al., 2019; Huang et al., 2021).

When introduced to aquatic environments, microplastics can also be ingested by aquatic organisms such as fish (Waldschlager et al., 2020), birds, zooplankton and turtles. Field (Sun et al., 2017, Steer et al., 2017) and laboratory studies (Setälä et al., 2014) have shown that zooplankton ingest microplastics. Zooplankton is a primary consumer; it grazes on phytoplankton and transfer energy to higher trophic levels along the food chain and are

therefore considered essential sources of prey for numerous marine organisms. This also means that microplastics ingested by zooplankton can be transferred to other organisms that feed on zooplankton. The presence of microplastics in lower trophic levels raises the possibility that microplastics and/or their contaminants (i.e., adsorbed or constituent chemicals) may be transferred into and up the food chain.

Microplastic with sorbed co–contaminants such as polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) can also be deposited in sediment surfaces. The aggregation of microplastic particles with organic matter in sediments can increase particle size and density, resulting in increased microplastic sedimentation rates (Long et al., 2022; Nel et al., 2019). The greatest concern is the potentially wide range of effects microplastics pose to ecosystems and public health due to microplastic ingestion by aquatic organisms and trophic transference through entire food webs (Teuten et al., 2009; Browne et al., 2008; Farrell and Nelson 2013; Nel et al., 2018; Cuthbert et al., 2019). The threat of microplastic contamination can be expressed as chemical toxicity and physical damage due to the vast volume of microplastics thrown into water bodies Moreover, microplastics can absorb persistent organic contaminants, which can be transferred to living tissues (Panno et al., 2019) through direct or indirect ingestion and become carriers of various metals (Zhou et al., 2019). Moreover, their bioaccumulation and invasion of the food chain pose a severe risk to the living world, including humans (Tien et al., 2020; X. X. Zhang et al., 2021).

The abundance of microplastics found is dependent on how close they were to the source of contamination. However, the values were comparable to those discovered in other aquatic habitats, such as marine systems, which included anywhere from tens to thousands of

microplastics (Horton et al., 2017). Most freshwater systems are in regions with a high population density and, as a result, extensive anthropogenic activities, both of which contribute to an increase in the number of microplastics found in these regions. Freshwater systems have a significant economic value associated with them because humans extensively use freshwater systems in their day–to–day activities (Eerkes–Medrano et al., 2015).

Problem statement

The South African government categorised the plastic industry as an important sector for economic growth in enhancing export, innovation and recycling (Monaco et al., 2019). However, the country is eleventh globally as a main contributor of marine plastic debris, despite waste disposal protocols and legislation to promote recycling being in place (Verster et al., 2017). Excessive plastic production has placed a strain on aquatic ecosystems as unwanted microplastics enter aquatic environments through wastewater discharge, degradation of larger plastic items and user discards (Barnes et al., 2009). Thus, the widespread abundance of microplastics in the environment is directly due to human activities (Ma et al., 2019).

Water is a strained resource in South Africa, much like it is in many other developing countries. In addition, The demand for water is increasing due to human population growth and development. As a direct consequence of this, many reservoirs (e.g., Nandoni reservoir) have been constructed to provide enough water for everyone. According to Guo et al. (2021), reservoirs, which can be the deepest points in a landscape, they best represent the local area.. In recent years, researchers have noticed that reservoirs may contain trace to large amounts of microplastics as they act as sinks (Watkins et al., 2019; Huang et al., 2020). Despite performing various important functions for ecosystems, reservoirs have received a relatively low level of attention regarding the potential impacts of microplastic contamination (Guo et al., 2021). Reservoirs can serve as regional models for ecosystem types, potentially highlighting the sources, nature, and extent of microplastic pollutants (Mbedzi et al., 2020). Studies focusing on microplastics occurrence and distribution in freshwater sediments (Mbedzi et al., 2020) and zooplankton are not enough within Southern Hemisphere.

Aims

To investigate the presence, distribution and effects of microplastics on pelagic invertebrates and benthic sediments of a subtropical reservoir.

Objectives

- Assess the spatio-temporal abundances and distribution of microplastics found in benthic sediments and Cladocera taxa of the Nandoni reservoir across the hot-wet and cool-dry seasons and investigate other factors contributing to microplastic pollution in the Nandoni reservoir.
- 2. Investigate the relationship between sediment and Cladocera microplastic abundances with physicochemical variables within Nandoni reservoir.

Hypothesis

 High abundances of microplastics will be found in near the dam wall within the benthic sediments and Cladocera taxa because that is where free–floating microplastic particles will mostly be likely to accumulate

CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW

Plastic pollution in aquatic environments is a growing problem worldwide because it is one of the hardest pollutants to eliminate (Kolandhasamy et al., 2018; Bianchi et al., 2020). Aquatic ecosystems can be polluted by several activities, such as pollution caused by industrialisation, farming, mining, and the growth of residential areas, which has led to the production of much plastic for business and personal use (Tang et al., 2021). Plastic pollution was also caused by bad waste management, careless people, and the accidental loss of plastic and a synthetic polymer with several uses.

Since the 1950s plastic materials have basically permeated everyday life (Scherer et al., 2017). Besides massive economic and social benefits of synthetic polymers, unsustainable resource management has resulted in plastic materials entering the environment (Scherer et al., 2017). Their main advantages (e.g., durability, lightweight) promote the accumulation and mobility in ecosystems (Scherer et al., 2017). When exposed to abiotic and biotic weathering processes, polymers fragment into increasingly smaller particles (Lambert and Wagner, 2016; Weinstein et al., 2016) referred to as microplastics (Thompson, 2004; Liu et al., 2020). Microplastic pollution continues to proliferate in freshwater, marine and terrestrial environments, but with their biotic implications remaining poorly understood (Cuthbert et al., 2019).

Over the last decade, numerous studies have reported the ubiquitous presence of microplastics in surface waters and sediments (Dalu et al., 2023, Nkosi et al., 2023, Mutshekwa et al., 2023. Primarily focused on marine systems, an increasing number of recent studies demonstrate that freshwater compartments are contaminated to a comparable degree (Imhof et al., 2016). Studies have shown that microplastics are building up in freshwater environments like lakes (Freeet al., 2014), rivers (Castaned et al., 2014), and streams (Mani et al., 2015). According to Horton et al. (2017), many rivers are now seen as important hotspots for microplastics because they are close to sources of plastic pollution, like cities and industries. Microplastics have been found in the water column and sediments of freshwater systems, as well as in fish that live in rivers (Castaned et al., 2014; Su et al., 2016; Collard et al., 2018; McNeish et al., 2018).

Microplastics are described as pieces of plastic that are smaller than 5 mm (Hidalgo–Ruz et al., 2012). Connors et al. (2017) say that there is no smaller size cut–off for this definition right now. Since the 1970s, when the first reports of micro–sized particles were made public (Carpenter and Smith, 1972; Carpenter et al., 1972; Colton et al., 1974), plastic pollution in water has been a cause for concern. Microplastics have been found in many places, like the air, land, freshwater, and the ocean (Tsuji et al., 2006). Microplastics get into aquatic environments worldwide, hence they are a global environmental problem. They were found in all levels of aquatic ecosystems, which shows that they pose serious risks to biota. Laboratory studies with invertebrates documented their adverse effects across various taxa, including reduced feeding, weight and fertility as well as induced mortality and inflammation (Lee et al., 2013; von Moos et al., 2012; Cole et al., 2015; Besseling et al., 2013.

Owing to their small size, microplastics are potentially available for a broad range of aquatic species (Scherer et al., 2017). Indeed, microplastic ingestion has been shown for several field collected marine and freshwater species (Frias et al., 2014; Mbedzi et al., 2020; Dalu et al., 2023). Additionally, ecologists have frequently used polymer beads to investigate the feeding behavior of pelagic freshwater zooplankton. In their attempt to categorize filtering capacities of different species and their ability to feed on bacteria and algae, they collected essential data for a better understanding of community assemblages in various habitats (Børsheim and

Andersen, 1987; Bern, 1990). So far, some laboratory and field studies have demonstrated microplastic contamination in plankton, aquatic invertebrates, and vertebrates (mammals and fish), and terrestrial organisms (earthworm) (Cole et al., 2011; Ivar do Sul and Costa, 2014; Lwanga et al., 2016). Bivalves and seabirds are amongst the many organisms that ingest microplastics (Egbeocha et al., 2018).

Smaller organisms such as Zooplankton have been shown to consume microplastics (Yu et al., 2020). These organisms play vital ecological roles in marine and freshwater ecosystems. Zooplankton encompass both freshwater and marine holoplankton and meroplankton, which exhibit very different life histories (Yu et al., 2020). High microplastic to zooplankton ratios have been documented in aquatic ecosystems such as the north Pacific gyre and Mediterranean Sea (Moore et al., 2001, Collignon et al., 2012), and both holoplankton and meroplankton have been reported to ingest microplastics in the field (Sun et al., 2017, Steer et al., 2017) and laboratory studies (Setälä et al., 2014). As a primary consumer, zooplankton graze on phytoplankton and transfer energy to higher trophic levels along the food chain and are therefore considered essential sources of prey for numerous marine organisms. They also play a vital role in nutrient cycling by feeding in surface water and packaging the organic matter into dense faeces which facilitate the transport of carbon and nutrients to deep waters (Turner, 2015). The presence of microplastics in lower trophic levels raises the possibility that microplastics sand/or their contaminants (i.e., adsorbed, or constituent chemicals) may be transferred into and up the food chain, potentially to species consumed by humans (Ivar do Sul and Costa, 2014; Lusher, 2015). Microplastic exposure has the ability to alter intricate predatorprey relationships, with the most significant effects occurring at lower food web levels (Foley et al., 2018). Cladocerans, for example, provide top-down control of phytoplankton in freshwater ecosystems. Mechanisms that contribute to lower grazing pressure may have a significant impact on biological control, resulting in higher primary producer biomass (Sommer and Sommer, 2006). Although we are unaware of any direct studies into this, it has been proposed that the high susceptibility of zooplankton to the effects of microplastics, as well as the potential for microplastic exposure to reduce feeding by primary consumers, could lead to an increase in microalgae as top-down regulation is reduced (Prata et al., 2019). The direct and indirect ecological consequences of microplastics on zooplankton will vary not only with the kind and concentration of microplastics, but also among zooplankton taxa, depending on shape and feeding style (Frydkjær et al., 2017; Scherer et al., 2017; Botterell et al., 2019). Crustaceous zooplankton are morphologically and taxonomically different, but they face the same challenge: collecting food from a dilute suspension (Scherer et al., 2017). Some zooplankton feed selectively and in ambush, whereas others filter feed (Kiørboe, 2011). Microplastics can complicate these different feeding techniques even more. For example, cladocerans are typically highly efficient filter feeders with higher ingestion rates than copepods, but they cannot easily reject microplastics or unwanted food items, whereas copepods are more selective for preferred food and thus potentially less likely to ingest microplastics (Sommer and Sommer, 2006). any negative impact microplastics have on zooplankton has the potential to subsequently affect different trophic levels and key ecological processes within the aquatic environment (Yu et al., 2020).

Thompson et al. (2004) found microplastics on beaches, in shore and deep–water sediments, and in marine and freshwater environments' surface and subsurface waters. Also, there is evidence that microplastics made in factories are getting into water directly through the runoff from consumer goods (Maynard, 2006).

Shoreline accumulation is another way that trash builds up and this happens often because of discharges from nearby settlements. Materials used in packaging (i.e., polypropylene, polyethylene), rope (i.e., polyamide), and clothing (i.e., acrylic, polyester) that break down into microscopic pieces have also been found on beaches (Browne et al., 2011). Every year, at least 8 million tons of plastic end up in the aquatic environment, like the reservoirs and seas/oceans (Moore, 2007). The most common type of aquatic waste is trash which can be found in both shallow and deep water. Estimates say that between 60 % and 80 % of all waste in aquatic environments, such as aquatic debris, is made of plastic (Napper and Thompson, 2020). In some places, it can make up as much as 90–95 % of all the trash in aquatic habitats.

Plastic is often used for one-time packaging items that are quickly thrown away and could end up in water if they are not handled properly (Napper and Thompson, 2020). Plastics can also last longer than other water materials because they are strong and do not break down easily by natural processes. Plastics could stay in aquatic settings for years, decades, or even longer (Napper and Thompson, 2020). But it has been hard to figure out how long plastics last. Many times, plastics do not completely break down. Instead, they break up into smaller pieces, which are called "microplastics". These plastic pieces get sucked into whirlpools in the aquatic environments, where they build up into huge floating islands of plastic like the Great Pacific Garbage Patch, which is the biggest in the world at 1.6 million km² and 80 000 tonnes (Cozar et al., 2014). Plastic trash not properly discharged can now be found floating in the world's waterways.

Water is one of the most vital and abundant components of the ecosystem. All living organisms require water for survival and growth (Patil et al., 2012). As of now, only Earth is the planet with around 70% water. The environment is heavily polluted with dangerous chemicals due to human population growth, industrialization, agricultural fertilizer use, and other human

activities (Patil et al., 2012). Water must be tested before usage for drinking, residential, agricultural, or industrial purposes. Water must be tested for many physic-chemical variables. The selection of parameters for testing water is completely based on what purpose will we utilize that water for, and how much quality and cleanliness do we require? Water contains various forms of pollutants, including floating, dissolving, suspended, microbiological, and bacterial. Physical tests should assess temperature, color, odor, pH, turbidity, and TDS. Chemical tests should assess BOD, COD, dissolved oxygen, alkalinity, hardness, and other parameters(Patil et al., 2012). To improve water quality and purity, test for trace metals, heavy metals, and pesticide residue. Drinking water must pass all tests and contain the required mineral levels. Only developed countries strictly check all of these requirements. The low quantity of heavy metal and organic pesticide contaminants in water necessitates advanced analytical devices and qualified personnel (Patil et al., 2012). Studying physicochemical parameters is crucial for accurately assessing water quality and comparing results to standard values. Aftab Begum et al. (2005) investigated several physicochemical analysis of untreated fertilizer wastewater. The study found excessive levels of EC, TDS, TSS, BOD, COD, and ammonia in the effluent, exceeding the acceptable limits set by CPCB (1995). Fungal examination confirmed the presence of 15 species on Malt Extract Agar (MEA) medium, indicating contamination. Dey Kallol et al. (2005) examined physiochemical characteristics in samples from the rivers Koel, Shankha, and Brahmani. It has been found that dilution during the rainy season reduces significantly higher metal content levels. The enrichment of metals through bio-magnification and bioaccumulation in edible components in water has been shown to significantly impact the water quality of the river Brahamani, causing public concern.

CHAPTER THREE: MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study area.

Nandoni reservoir (22°59′20″S 30°36′27″E) (Nandoni meaning "the iron smelting ovens" in the Venda language), previously known as the Mutoti Reservoir, is located in Vhembe District Municipality, Limpopo Province of South Africa along the Luvuvhu River near the villages of ha–Mutoti, ha–Budeli, and ha–Mphego, and just a few kilometres from Thohoyandou (Makhera et al., 2011). The overall length of the dam wall is an earth–fill and concrete structure of 2 215 m, height of the dam wall being 47 m, with a spillway of 200 m in length to accommodate the regional maximum flood of 4 650 m³ s⁻¹. The reservoir approximate catchment area, total length and total capacity of 1 380 km², 2 215 m and 16.4 million m³, respectively (Makherana et al., 2022). The construction of the Nandoni reservoir was started in 1998 and was completed in 2005. The mean air temperature around the reservoir in summer is 23 °C and winter is 17 °C (DWAF, 2012). The mean annual precipitation for the entire catchment varies between 610 and 800 mm, with a mean annual runoff of 519 million m³ (Heath and Claassen, 1999). The topography of the reservoir area is comprised of low–lying, undulating terrain which is underlain by a gneiss sequence of the Soutpansberg group. The soil in most parts has been eroded due to continuous agricultural activities.

The reservoir is a tourist destination as it provides recreational activities such as fishing (Makherana et al., 2022). The reservoir is surrounded by lodges, a park and villages. Nandoni is a freshwater reservoir that was constructed to provide raw water for domestic use for rural areas in the northern part of the Limpopo province, from Malamulele and Lambani in the east to Sinthumule/Kutama in the west and Giyani (DWAF, 2004). There is also an illegal dumping site adjacent to the reservoir (Mbedzi et al., 2020). With all the human activities happening in

and around the reservoir, it is subjected to pollution, especially plastic pollution which can have negative impacts on the organisms and/or the ecosystem, and potentially the humans.



Figure 1. Map highlighting the study sites in the Nandoni reservoir, Limpopo province of South Africa.

Seventeen sites were randomly selected across the entire reservoir, with sampling occurring during the hot–wet (i.e., high water level) and cool–dry (i.e., low water level) seasons from the selected sites within the Nandoni reservoir in Limpopo Province of South Africa.

Data collection

Physicochemical variables

At each site (n = 2) and season, the water temperature (°C), pH, conductivity (μ S cm⁻¹), total dissolved solids (mg L^{-1}), salinity (ppm), resistivity (Ω) and oxygen reduction potential (mV) were measured with a portable multiparameter handheld meter on both sides on the boat. Furthermore, a 250 mL of water was collected for chlorophyll-a (chl-a) concentration determination later on in the laboratory. In the chl-a concentration was determined based on the spectrophotometry: monochromatic method with acidification according to Aminot and Rey (2001). In brief, the 250 mL water samples were vacuum filtered through a 0.7 µm glass fibre filter (GFF) (47 mm diameter). The GFFs were then added into individual labelled 15 mL glass test tubes containing 10 mL of 90 % acetone for chl-a extraction in the fridge over a 24 h period. Afterwards, using a Jenway spectrophotometer of 2 nm maximum bandwidth and stoppered cuvettes with a path length of up to 5 cm, the sample extracts were transferred from the glass tubes to the cuvette by careful pipetting after centrifuging at 3000 rpm for 5 mins. The absorbance of the sample extract was measured at 750 nm ($E750_{\circ}$) and 665 nm ($E665_{\circ}$) against a 90 % acetone blank. There afterwards, a 0.2 mL 1 % v/v hydrochloric acid was added in the cuvette and mixed, before waiting for 2-5 mins. The absorbance was again measured at 750 nm (E750a) and 665 nm (E665a) against a 90 % acetone blank. The chl-a concentrations were measured according to Lorenzen (1967) equation:

Chlorophyll (mg
$$m^{-3}$$
) = 11.4K ((E665_o - E750_o) - (E665_a - E750_a))V_e/LV_f

Where, L – cuvette light–path in cm, V_e – extraction volume in mL, V_f – filtered volume in L, R – maximum absorbance ratio of E_{665o} / E_{665a} in the absence of phaeopigments = 1.7 ad K – R/(R-1) = 2.43

Sediment

Sediments were collected in 17 different locations using a stainless-steel Erkman sediment grab (capacity of 3.5 L, dimensions 152 mm × 152 mm × 152 mm, with a 30 m cable) (Royal Eijkelkamp, Giesbeek). A single sediment sample (2 kg) per site and season was collected and stored in labelled Ziplock bag for transportation to the laboratory. Not all sites had sediment collected i.e., 10 and 15 sites for hot-wet and cool-dry season, respectively. In the laboratory, sediment samples were dried in an oven at 70 °C for 72 h, or until they reached a consistent weight (Hidalgo-Ruz et al., 2012). A 0.2 kg subsample was sieved through a 2 mm mesh steel sieve to remove large pebbles and debris. The material retained in the sieve was analysed to include the large microplastics (500 µm-5 mm) in the total microplastic count. After sieving, 750 mL of clean glass containers were used to digest the organic matter from the sediment subsample with 70 mL of 30 % stabilised hydrogen peroxide. This process was then followed by density separation with 500 mL of ZnCl₂ solution. The sample was stirred vigorously, allowing the trapped particles between the sediment particles to be released and suspended before the mixture was left to settle for 24 h. The mixture was then carefully decanted and filtered through a 2 µm cellulose membrane filter paper (Nel et al., 2018; Mbedzi, 2020) and placed in a petri dish for later identification and quantification of microplastics.

Zooplankton

Zooplankton samples were collected from 17 sites over two seasons (i.e., hot–wet, cool–dry; n = 17 per season) using vertical tows so as to get representative zooplankton taxa i.e., Cladocera. A zooplankton net (diameter 40 cm, mesh size 63 μ m) was used to collect the samples and preserved in 70 % ethanol for later processing in the laboratory. From the collected zooplankton, Cladocera were separated, and the identification of taxa was done using a

dichotomic identification keys by Elenbaas (1994) and Fernando (2002) using an Olympus dissecting microscope at ×200 magnification. At least 50 Cladocera taxa were placed in separate labelled glass test tubes per site and the glass test tubes were covered with an aluminium foil to avoid external contaminants from getting in. Hydrogen peroxide (i.e., 50 mL) was added to digest the Cladocera for microplastic extraction. The sample extract was then vacuum filtered onto a 2 μ m cellulose membrane filter, which was then placed into a clean petri dish waiting for further analysis.

Microplastic quantification

This study considered microplastics between 2 μ m and 5 mm. After extraction, the samples were identified and quantified using an Olympus dissecting microscope at ×200 magnification. All suspected possible microplastic were examined and enumerated based on their colour (i.e., black/blue, white, yellow, red, green, transparent, other) and shape (fragments, fibre, film, foam, beads). The particles that possessed an unnatural colouration (e.g., multi–coloured, bright colourations) and an unnatural shape (e.g., perfectly spherical, and sharp edges) were counted as microplastics (Mbedzi et al., 2020). The study also used Nile Red dye (CAS 7385–67–3, HYD0718–500 mg, Hycultec, Beutelsbach) to stain the initially suspected microplastics. Once stained a blue light fluorescein was used to fluoresce and identify the initially suspected microplastics as it exploits the hydrophobic properties of plastic by staining it and illuminating it under a blue fluorescein light. The identified microplastics were quantified as the number of particles per individual in Cladocera samples and particles kg⁻¹ dry weight (dwt) in the sediment samples.

Data analysis

Geographical positions of study locations were used to produce microplastic distribution maps based on the estimated abundances in sediments and Cladocera using geographical information systems (ESRI, 2011). A one–way ANOVA was used to assess the differences in physicochemical variables and microplastic types across sediments and Cladocera according to sites (i.e., N1 – N17) and seasons (i.e., hot–wet, cool–dry) using STATISTICA version 12. Before multivariate analysis, all physicochemical variables and microplastic abundance data were log (x + 1) and square transformed to reduce heteroscedasticity. Furthermore, the data was tested for homogeneity of variances and normality and was found to meet the assumptions of a parametric test. The total number of microplastic particles 'species' in each Cladocera and sediment sample (a measure of γ -diversity; Magurran 2004) was calculated for each site and season. A measure of microplastic particles 'species' turnover inside each site and season (i.e., the Whittaker β -diversity corresponding to the internal heterogeneity in a 'community' or in a site) was calculated as $\beta W = \gamma/mean \alpha$ (Koleff et al., 2003). The Shannon–Wiener diversity index (H') and evenness for microplastics were also calculated according to Battisti et al. (2018).

We further examined the differences in microplastic particles "communities" and identified the primary types that contributed to the differences using analyses of similarities (ANOSIM) and similarity percentages–particles "species" contributions (SIMPER) in PRIMER 5.0. Correlations were used to analyse the relationships of microplastic types with physicochemical variables and sediment microplastics abundances in STATISTICA version 12.

CHAPTER FOUR: RESULTS

Physicochemical variables

The results of the Nandoni reservoir physicochemical variables parameters during the hot–wet and cool–dry seasons are highlighted in Table 1. During the study, water pH was generally slightly acidic during the hot–wet season (mean range 5.92 - 6.14). However, during the cool– dry season water pH was neutral (mean range 7.02 - 7.03). The water temperature also showed seasonal trends, with high temperatures recorded during the hot–wet season (mean range 22.00 - 22.70 °C), and low temperatures during the cool–dry season (mean range 17.9 - 20.6 °C). Significant seasonal differences in pH (F = 39.505, *p* = 0.001), total dissolved solids (F = 11.583, *p* = 0.001), oxygen reduction potential (F = 22.623, *p* = 0.001), temperature (F = 7.440, *p* = 0.001), resistivity (F = 129.744, *p* = 0.001) and chlorophyll–*a* concentration (F = 7.784, *p* = 0.009) was observed (Table 2). The mean electrical conductivity range in the reservoir was 117.70 - 233.90 µS cm⁻¹ for the hot–wet season and 188.7 - 246.5 µS cm⁻¹ for the cool–dry season (Table 1). There was no significant seasonal differences (*p*> 0.05) observed in conductivity and salinity (Table 2).

 Table 1. Mean (±standard deviation) of physicochemical variables measured from Nandoni

 reservoir across the two seasons.

Variable	Hot-wet		Cool-dry		
	Range	Mean ± SD	Range	Mean ± SD	
pH	5.92 - 6.14	6.02 ± 0.05	7.02 - 7.03	7.03 ± 0.003	
Conductivity (μ S cm ⁻¹)	117.70 - 233.90	216.62 ± 19.23	188.70 - 246.50	222.43 ± 13.32	
Total dissolved solids (mg L ⁻¹)	18.02 - 215.50	104.29 ± 30.64	74.12 - 95.30	86.2 ± 4.54	
Salinity (ppm)	95.91 - 113.90	107.03 ± 4.64	90.30 - 116.60	108.19 ± 5.73	
Oxygen reduction potential (mV)	52.80 - 603.30	76.01 ± 93.43	-22.30 to 0.50	-0.27 ± 3.89	
Temperature (°C)	22.20 - 22.70	22.39 ± 0.18	17.90 - 20.60	18.84 ± 0.7	
Resistivity (Ω)	3.79 - 5.65	5.06 ± 0.34	5.20 - 6.33	5.91 ± 0.27	
Chlorophyll– $a (mg m^{-3})$	1.11 - 34.40	9.09 ± 8.72	1.11 - 600.58	118.36 ± 161.28	

Variable	DF	F	р	
pH	1	39.505	<0.001	
Conductivity	1	2.103	0.152	
Total dissolved solids	1	11.583	0.001	
Salinity	1	0.850	0.360	
Oxygen reduction potential	1	22.623	<0.001	
Temperature	1	7.440	<0.001	
Resistivity	1	129.744	<0.001	
Chlorophyll–a	1	7.784	0.009	

Table 2. One-way ANOVA results based on seasons for physicochemical variables. Boldvalues indicate significant differences at p < 0.05

Sediment microplastic abundances

Generally, sediment microplastics had an overall average density of 224.1 \pm 151.5 and 189 \pm 135.5 particles kg⁻¹ dry weight (dwt), for hot–wet and cool–dry seasons, respectively (Figures 2 and 3a,b). Fibres, beads and fragments were dominant during the hot-wet season compared to the cool-dry season, while film and foam were more dominant during the cool-dry season compared to the hot-wet season (Figure 2a – f). During the hot-wet season, Fibres dominated as the more prevalent microplastic type (mean 63 particles kg⁻¹ dwt), followed by bead (mean 61.2 particles kg⁻¹ dwt), film (mean 54 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) and fragment (mean 43.2 particles kg⁻¹ dwt). Foam was the least dominant type (mean 2.7 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) (Figure 2a – f). Film (mean 61.8 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) was the most dominant microplastic type during the cool-dry season, followed by fibres (mean 47.4 particles kg⁻¹ dwt), bead (mean 33.6 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) and fragment (mean 29.4 particles kg⁻¹ dwt). Foam continued to be the least dominant type (mean 16.8 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) (Figure 2a – f). Transparent microplastics dominated the colour scheme for both seasons.

Based on ANOVA analysis, there were no significant seasonal differences (p > 0.05) observed between sediments vs microplastic type (Table 3). The hot–wet season had high microplastic abundances (mean range 6 – 51 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) compared to the cool–dry season (mean range 1 – 46 particles kg⁻¹ dwt). During the hot–wet season, site 5 which is located upstream of the reservoir had the highest microplastic abundances (mean 459 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) (Figure 3a), whereas sites 10, 13 and 14 had low microplastic densities, with a maximum microplastic density of 54 particles kg⁻¹ dwt recorded at site 10. During the cool–dry season, sites 1 and 3 had high microplastic densities (mean 378 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) and (mean 414 particles kg⁻¹ dwt), respectively (Figure 3b). Sites 2, 7, 12 and 13 had very low microplastic densities (i.e., sites 2 = 18, 7 = 54, 12 = 18 and 13 = 9 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) (Figure 3b).



Figure 2. Box and whisker plots highlighting the variation in sediment microplastics densities from Nandoni reservoir: (a) total densities, (b) fibres, (c) foam, (d) beads, (e) film, and (f) fragments. Abbreviations: CD – cool-dry season, HW – hot-wet season

During the hot-wet season, high distribution of microplastics was recorded upstream/ mouth of the reservoir (mean range 144 – 459 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) (Figure 3a). Site 5 had the highest microplastic densities upstream (mean 459 particles kg⁻¹ dwt). Downstream of the reservoir had very low microplastic distribution (mean range 54 – 63 particles kg⁻¹ dwt). Site 10 had the lowest microplastic densities downstream (Figure 3a). Similar trends were observed during the cool-dry season. The upstream sites had high distribution of microplastics (Figure 3b). Sites 1 and 3 had the highest microplastic densities upstream. Whereas the downstream sites had low microplastic distribution (mean range 9 – 153 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) except for site 14 which had slightly higher microplastic distribution (mean 315 particles kg⁻¹ dwt) (Figure 3b).



Figure 3. Distribution map of sediment microplastics in the Nandoni reservoir of South Africa from (a) hot–wet and (b) cool–dry season

For microplastic type richness, sediments had high richness during the hot-wet (mean 4) whilst the cool-dry season had low microplastic type richness (mean 3.7) (Figure 5a). High Shannon– Weiner diversity index values were observed during the hot-wet season (mean 1.1). Shannon– Weiner diversity index values did not show significant seasonal variation (F = 0.305, df = 1, p = 0.586) (Table 3). The evenness index was generally high during the hot-wet season (mean 0.8). The Whittaker β -diversity values were high during the cool-dry season (mean 0.6) (Figure 5a). There were no significant seasonal differences (p > 0.05) observed for diversity indices for sediment microplastics (Table 3).

Table 3. One-way ANOVA results based on seasons for microplastic colours and morphologyin sediments and Cladocera. Bold values indicate significant differences at p < 0.05

Microplastic type	DF	Sediment		DF	Cladocera	
		F	р		F	р
Fibre	1	0.493	0.490	1	0.497	0.486
Foam	1	1.926	0.178	1	0.630	0.434
Bead	1	1.039	0.319	1	4.190	0.050
Film	1	0.103	0.751	1	0.006	0.939
Fragment	1	0.337	0.567	1	0.194	0.663
Total	1	0.367	0.551	1	0.131	0.720
Taxa richness	1	0.229	0.637	1	0.001	0.998
Shannon-Wiener	1	0.305	0.586	1	1.553	0.222
Simpson	1	0.900	0.353	1	2.623	0.116
Evenness	1	0.575	0.456	1	8.378	0.007



Figure 4. Microplastics diversity indices for (a) sediment and (b) Cladocera in Nandoni reservoir

The ANOSIM results had a Global R value of -0.027 and was not significant (p = 0.596). The SIMPER analysis showed average similarity of 51.2 % and 37.2 % during the hot–wet and cool–dry, respectively. During the hot–wet season, fibres (63.7 %), film (14.8 %) and beads (12.3 %) were the major drivers of the similarities, whereas, film (36.5 %), fibres (29.0 %), and beads (21.5 %) were the key drivers of similarities during the cool–dry season. A pairwise comparison among the two seasons identified 57.7 % dissimilarities being driven mostly by fibres (24.4 %), film (23.6 %), beads (22.7 %), fragments (18.3 %) and foam (11.0 %).

Cladocera microplastic abundances

Three dominant Cladocera taxa were identified in the Nandoni reservoir. Microplastics had an overall average density of 0.3 ± 0.2 particles individual organism⁻¹ for the hot–wet and cool– dry seasons. Fibres, foam and film were more dominant during the hot-wet season compared to the cool-dry season. Whereas beads and fragments were more dominant during the cool-dry season compared to the hot-wet season (figure 5b – f). Fibre was the most abundant microplastic type during the hot-wet season (mean 10.8 particles individual organism⁻¹), followed by film (mean 1.5 particles individual organism⁻¹), foam (mean 0.9 particles individual organism⁻¹), foam (mean 0.9 particles individual organism⁻¹) and bead (mean 0.1 particles individual organism⁻¹) for the cool-dry season, followed by film and bead (mean 1.4 particles individual organism⁻¹) each, fragment (mean 0.7 particles individual organism⁻¹) and foam (mean 0.5 particles individual organism⁻¹) (figure 5b – f). Transparent microplastics dominated the colour scheme for both seasons. Based on the ANOVA analysis, we observed significant seasonal differences between Cladocera and bead (F = 4.190, p = 0.050) (Table 3).

During the hot–wet season, site 9 had high microplastic densities (mean 0.80 particles individual organism⁻¹), whereas site 15 had low microplastic densities (mean 0.06 particles individual organism⁻¹) (Figure 5a). During the cool–dry season, sites 1 (0.80 particles individual organism⁻¹) and 2 (0.88 particles individual organism⁻¹) had high microplastic densities (Figure 5a). Sites 15 (0.06 particles individual organism⁻¹), 16 (0.06 particles individual organism⁻¹) and 17 (0.04 particles individual organism⁻¹) had low microplastic densities (Figure 5a).



Figure 5. Box and whisker plots highlighting the variation in (a) total Cladocera microplastics densities and (b - f) percentage microplastic relative abundances in Cladocera from Nandoni reservoir: (b) fibres, (c) foam, (d) beads, (e) film, and (f) fragments. Abbreviations: CD – cooldry season, HW – hot-wet season

During the hot-wet season, high distribution of microplastic was mostly recorded upstream and mid-stream of the reservoir. Site 9, which is located mid-stream had the highest microplastic densities (mean 0.80). However, site 15 which is also found mid-stream had the lowest microplastic densities (mean 0.06) (Figure 6a). During the cool-dry season, an opposite pattern was observed. Most of the upstream and downstream sites had high distribution of microplastics. The sites with the least microplastic densities were found mid-stream (sites 7, 9, 15 and 16) and upstream (sites 5 and 17).



Figure 6. Distribution map of Cladocera microplastics in the Nandoni reservoir of South Africa from (a) hot–wet and (b) cool–dry season

For microplastic type richness, the mean richness values were similar across seasons (mean 3.25) (Figure 5b). High Shannon–Weiner diversity index values were observed during the cooldry season (mean 0.9) (Figure 5b). Shannon–Weiner diversity index values did not show significant seasonal variation (F = 1.553, df = 1, p = 0.222) (Table 3). The evenness index was generally high during the cool-dry season. The evenness index showed significant seasonal differences (F = 8.378, p = 0.007) across seasons (Table 3). The Whittaker β -diversity values were similar across seasons (mean 0.8) (Figure 5b). We observed significant seasonal differences for beads (F = 4.190, df = 1, p = 0.050) and evenness (F = 8.378, df = 1, p = 0.007) (Table 3).

The ANOSIM results had a Global R value of 0.015 and was not significant (p = 0.301). The SIMPER analysis showed average similarity of 58.6 % and 51.1 % during the hot–wet and cool–dry, respectively. During the hot–wet season, fibres (83.1 %) and film (11.0 %) were the major drivers of the similarities, whereas fibres (85.5 %) and beads (4.7 %) were the key drivers of similarities during the cool–dry season. A pairwise comparison among the two seasons identified 45.7 % dissimilarities being driven mostly by fibres (33.5 %), film (23.2 %), foam (16.4 %), beads (14.1 %) and fragments (12.9 %).

Relationship among physicochemical variables, sediment and Cladocera microplastic abundances

During the hot–wet season, we observed significant negative relationship among sediments with chlorophyll–*a* concentration (r = -0.64, p = 0.048), temperature (r = -0.88, p = 0.001) and resistivity (r = -0.70, p = 0.024), whereas a positive significant relationship was observed for pH (r = 0.77, p = 0.010) and salinity (r = 0.76, p = 0.011) (Table 4). However, no significant

relationships (p > 0.05) were observed between sediments and conductivity, total dissolved solids and oxygen reduction potential (Table 4). During the cool-dry season, no significant relationships (p > 0.05) were observed between sediments and physicochemical variables.

For Cladocera, we observed no significant differences with physicochemical variables during the hot–wet season (Table 4). Most of the physicochemical variables were found not to be significantly different (p > 0.05) during the cool–dry season, with positive significant relationships being observed between Cladocera and –conductivity (r = 0.65, p = 0.007) and salinity (r = 0.53, p = 0.035) (Table 4). For the combined (i.e., all seasons) data, we observed no significant differences (p > 0.05) between physicochemical variables and sediments, we also did not observe significant differences between physicochemical variables and Cladocera (Table 4).

Table 4. Pearson correlation results highlighting the relationship among physicochemical variables, sediment and Cladocera microplastic abundances in Nandoni reservoir. Values in parenthesis (i.e., brackets) *p*-values and bold values indicate significant differences at p < 0.05

Variable	Hot-wet		Cool-dry		All seasons	
	Sediment	Cladocera	Sediment	Cladocera	Sediment	Cladocera
Cladocera	0.10 (0.774)		0.02 (0.957)		0.23 (0.198)	
Chlorophyll–a	-0.64 (0.048)	-0.15 (0.556)	-0.27 (0.329)	-0.31 (0.243)	0.13 (0.445)	-0.30 (0.083)
pH	0.77 (0.010)	0.25 (0.334)	-0.46 (0.085)	0.13 (0.638)	0.22 (0.210)	-0.12 (0.488)
Conductivity	0.55 (0.099)	0.29 (0.261)	0.51 (0.055)	0.65 (0.007)	0.41 (0.016)	0.35 (0.043)
Total dissolved solids	0.49 (0.149)	-0.20 (0.451)	0.33 (0.232)	0.23 (0.386)	-0.19 (0.278)	-0.01 (0.972)
Salinity	0.76 (0.011)	0.31 (0.221)	0.30 (0.275)	0.53 (0.035)	0.36 (0.035)	0.36 (0.037)
Oxygen reduction potential	-0.44 (0.203)	-0.001 (0.998)	0.11 (0.698)	0.12 (0.671)	-0.20 (0.272)	0.12 (0.506)
Temperature	-0.88 (0.001)	0.17 (0.526)	-0.16 (0.561)	-0.37 (0.159)	-0.20 (0.254)	0.10 (0.577)
Resistivity	-0.70 (0.024)	-0.14 (0.594)	-0.17 (0.551)	-0.33 (0.212)	0.06 (0.730)	-0.21 (0.234)

CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Discussion

The study assessed the spatio-temporal variation in microplastic abundances and distribution in benthic sediments and Cladocera taxa of the Nandoni reservoir across the hot-wet (i.e., high water level) and cool-dry (i.e., low water level) seasons. The Nandoni reservoir was contaminated with microplastics, as these particles were detected in the Cladocera taxa and sediments. These results shows that microplastics are ubiquitous in the Nandoni reservoir, which might pose harm to zooplankton and other aquatic biota. As hypothesized, we observed high abundances of microplastics near the dam wall within the benthic sediments and within the Cladocera taxa as that is where free-floating microplastic particles are most likely accumulating. There were no clear significant seasonal differences in microplastic types observed within sediment samples.

Microplastic types

During the hot-wet season, fibres were the most dominant microplastic type, which is consistent with previous studies (e.g., Di and Wang, 2018; Liu et la., 2021; Nkosi et al., 2023). The abundance of these fibres within the natural environment could be caused by airborne deposition, fishing, agricultural activities occurring in and/or near the reservoir. According to Dalu et al. (2023), fishing tools or gear like fishing nets are formed from agricultural plastic mulch breaking down and finding their way to the nearby water bodies. One potential big source of fibres in Nandoni is laundry during weekdays (Figure 7). Synthetic clothing is a major source of fibres in aquatic systems and when synthetic clothing are washed, tiny fibres could potential be released into the natural waters (De Falco et al., 2019; Gaylarde et al., 2021).

Furthermore, cigarette butts which were found littered along the shorelines of the reservoir could be another potential source of fibres in the system as cigarette butts contain cellulose acetate, a type of plastic that breaks down into fibres within the natural environment. Also tyre wear could result in fibres, when they rub against the road causing small rubber pieces to break off releasing microplastics into the environment (Kole et al., 2017; Arias et al., 2022). In contrast, studies by Ballent et al. (2016), Horton et al. (2017) and Dalu et al. (2023) found fragments to be the most dominant microplastic type. Rodrigues et al. (2018) also highlighted that fragments were the most dominant particles in Antuã River.

During the cool-dry season, film was found to be the most dominant microplastic type among sediments. According to Nizzetto et al. (2016) microplastics especially films with large particle sizes are more likely to accumulate under slow water flow, which leads to an increase in their density and deposition. Film plastics are a major source of microplastics in aquatic systems which are a form of secondary microplastics. These microplastics are formed when macroplastic pieces break down into small pieces through a variety of processes, such as weathering, abrasion, and biological activity (Di and Wang, 2018; Nava et al., 2023). Thus, there dominance could have been due to a number of ways such as people littering particularly plastic bags and bottles on land and/or in waterways, which was a common occurrence within the study area. This litter can be washed into rivers and reservoirs by rain and/or wind from the terrestrial environment and be further broken down by river processes such as physical abrasion (Min et al., 2023). Litter dumping was a common occurrence along the shores of Nandoni reservoir, which could have contributed to film dominance.



Figure 7. Some of the potential sources of microplastics (i.e., fibres) within Nandoni reservoir. Women washing laundry on a weekend is common occurrence in the rivers that drain into Nandoni reservoir and also along the reservoir shorelines.

Microplastic abundance

Microplastics were more dominant during the hot-wet season compared to the cool-dry season, which is consistent with other studies (e.g., Guo et al., 2021, Dalu et al., 2023). The Nandoni reservoir receives more water from Luvuvhu River, which is highly polluted (Dalu et al., 2023).

This suggests that wet deposition (Brahney et al., 2020) or microplastic resuspension due to rainfall disturbance (Zhang et al., 2020) probably leads to increased microplastic pollution. Rain is a significant factor influencing microplastic deposition in aquatic bodies (Dris et al., 2016). Wind and rain can cause direct inputs of microplastics from adjacent terrestrial areas and shoreline to aquatic environments (Fischer et al., 2016). According to Guo et al. (2021), sediments are more likely to be a sink for terrestrial-derived microplastics during the hot-rainy season. However, other factors such as anthropogenic activities can also increase the diversity of microplastics since there are more diverse sources if inputs of plastic waste (Zhang et al., 2017). In contrast, a study by Dalu et al. (2021) and Nkosi et al. (2023) found that high microplastic abundances were associated with the cool-dry (i.e., winter) season due to reduced water flow which facilitated microplastic deposition within the sediments or concentration within the water column. Song et al. (2020) highlighted that flood discharge can transfer numerous microplastics to areas above the reservoir leading to an increase in microplastic abundances within the reservoirs. Guo et al. (2021) observed that the abundance of microplastic within reservoirs was high in the dry season compared to the hot-wet season, due to continuous input from human activities and the reduced water storage, which leads to high microplastic concentrations. During the hot-wet season, sediments had high abundances of microplastics downstream sites (i.e., sites closer to the dam wall) compared to the upstream (i.e., or at the mouth of the reservoir). Similar trends were observed during the cool-dry season and these results were contrast with findings from Watkins et al. (2019) who found that majority of the reservoirs, had high microplastic concentrations upstream than downstream. Liu et al. (2022) also found that microplastics accumulated heavily near the dam wall of the Guanyingyan Reservoir, thereby supporting our study findings.

Transparent was the dominant colour in both sediments and Cladocera taxa for both seasons, which was consistent with findings by Dalu et al. (2023) and Nkosi et al. (2023). According to Nkosi et al. (2023), microplastic colour helps to identify the origin of microplastics. The results suggest that fishing nets, illegal waste disposal and synthetic fibres might be the main cause of fibres in the reservoir.

During the hot-wet season, Cladocera taxa had high abundances of microplastic downstream (i.e., closer to the dam wall) and middle of the reservoir. The results suggest that Cladocera taxa ingest the large amount of microplastics that are currently accumulating or being washed into the reservoir. A relatively high abundance of microplastics in the middle parts of reservoir may result from significant thermal stratification during summer and formation of a metalimnion in the middle layer. The metalimnion of a water body is the layer where the temperature and thus the density gradient changes fast (Gau et al., 2021). Therefore, particles often accumulate in the metalimnion, which can lead to ingestion of microplastic by Cladocera taxa. However, almost similar trends were observed during the cool-dry season. The cool-dry season had high microplastic abundances in the upper and lower reaches of the reservoir. The upstream sites could be receiving microplastics from the Luvuvhu River while the lower reach sites had high microplastic abundances which could be caused by trapping of microplastics by the dam wall. Microplastics from upstream transported by river water cannot pass the dam wall and therefore accumulate behind the dam. According to Zhang et al. (2015), microplastics in the surface water can only be removed by sedimentation to the bottom of the reservoir (Van Cauwenberghe et al., 2013), or completely degraded, or accidentally ingested by aquatic organisms such as zooplankton. The accumulation of microplastics can be determined by the loadings occurring within the upper reaches of the reservoir (i.e., mouth).

In the present study, we used taxa richness, Shannon-Wiener diversity, evenness, and Whittaker β -diversity, to try and interpret the seasonal variation of the diversity of microplastics sources. For sediments, Shannon-Weiner diversity index values did not show significant seasonal variation, and this suggested that the sources of microplastics in the Nandoni reservoir did not vary across seasons. We observed slightly high Shannon-Weiner diversity index values during the hot-wet season for sediments but an opposite trend for Cladocera taxa, which according to Fang et al. (2021), suggest that the hot-wet season might have more microplastic sources. Sources such as fishing nets, illegal dumping, agriculture, and wastewater runoff were recorded in this study area. However, for Cladocera, we observed high Shannon-Weiner diversity index values were during the cool-dry season, which suggest it had more sources of microplastics. The slow water velocity during this season causes microplastic particles to float on the water surface, making it easy for Cladocera to ingest it. Jiwarungueangkul et al. (2021), showed that microplastic abundances in estuarine in the rainy season are lower than those in the dry season. This may be caused by the runoff flux effects on microplastic input (Kang et al., 2015; Cheung et al., 2016; Fan et al., 2019; Li et al., 2020; Sukhsangchan et al., 2020). Although high runoff flux in the rainy season can bring suspended microplastics into the lakes and estuaries (Kang et al., 2015; Fok and Cheung, 2015; Liu et al., 2019), the stronger hydrodynamic forces may make the deposition of microplastics difficult (Vermeiren et al., 2016; Krelling et al., 2017). This leads to a lesser amount of microplastics deposition in the rainy season. This highlights the seasonal variations in microplastic abundance in reservoirs. Wind can also cause direct deposition of microplastics into water bodies, thus, the strong winds during the cool-dry season particularly towards the end of the season could have also contributed as a source of microplastic contamination in the reservoir.

Relationship among physicochemical variables, sediment and Cladocera microplastic abundances. Water physicochemical variables were measured to microplastics' concentrations to try to interpret their relationships with microplastics' abundances. During the hot-wet season, we observed significant negative relationships among sediments with chlorophyll-aconcentration, temperature, and resistivity. Chlorophyll-a is used as measure of the amount of algal biomass growing in water bodies, thus this negative relationship may imply that microplastics abundances in sediments are affected by increased algal biomass. The negative relationship between temperature and microplastic abundances may imply that microplastic in sediments are abundant in low temperatures. This also means that the abundance of microplastics in the sediments of the Nandoni Reservoir are not depended on the temperature. In contrast, a study showed that higher temperatures can enhance the interaction between microplastics, sediments and sediment microorganisms and accelerate the microplastic degradation and transformation processes, whereas lower temperatures can slow down these processes (Guo et al., 2024). Resistivity is a measure of fluid ability to conduct electricity, which can help explain and determine if there are dissolved ions (salts) or associated contaminants in the Nandoni Reservoir. Furthermore, the negative relationship suggests that microplastics accumulation are affected by the number of contamination sources. This can be linked to the Luvuvhu River as the major source of microplastic contamination in the Nandoni reservoir. We observed a positive significant relationship for pH and salinity. According to Buwono et al. (2021), drastic changes in pH are a water pollution indicator, hence the positive relationship may imply that microplastics are abundant in areas are highly alkaline. Nkosi et al. (2023), also highlighted a positive correlation between microplastics abundances and pH levels. Salinity is the concentration of dissolved salt in a water body; thus, the positive relationship suggests that microplastics become more abundant in water bodies containing high salt concentration. For Cladocera taxa, we observed positive significant relationships with

conductivity and salinity during the cool-dry season. Conductivity is the ability to move heat or electricity from one place to another, thus, the positive relationship may imply that microplastics become more abundant in areas with high conductivity.

Conclusions

The result of the current study shows the complexity and provides evidence of microplastic pollution in the sediments and Cladocera taxa. As more studies are conducted to quantify microplastic pollution in oceans and Rivers, this study underlines the significance of including reservoirs as mechanisms for the retention of microplastics. The study also highlights a foundation for identifying and addressing the issue of microplastic pollution. It will also help all stakeholders (e.g., community members, conservationists, and institutions) to come together to discuss and provide possibly solutions for microplastic pollution locally. In both sediments and Cladocera taxa, microplastic pollution, microplastic concentration were high during the hot-wet season. This connection indicates that the Nandoni reservoir receives most of its microplastics from the Luvuvhu River, which has been found to contain high traces of microplastics. Additionally, although both sediments and Cladocera taxa were dominated by fibres, the distribution of microplastic types varied across sites and location. The density and ingestion of microplastics by Cladocera taxa was significantly high. Cladocera taxa is a primary consumer and plays an important role in nutrient cycling and the transfer of energy to higher trophic levels through food chain. This is an indication that Cladocera taxa may transfer microplastics to other aquatic organisms and possibly humans. Microplastics consumed by lower trophic level creatures facilitate bioaccumulation and transmission up the food chain and to new geographic location. The direct and indirect ecological consequences of microplastics on zooplankton vary not only with the kind and concentration of microplastics, but also among zooplankton taxa, depending on shape and feeding style. Crustaceous zooplankton are

morphologically and taxonomically different, but they face the same challenge: collecting food from a dilute suspension. Some zooplankton feed selectively and in ambush, whereas others filter feed. Microplastics can complicate these different feeding techniques even more. For example, cladocerans are typically highly efficient filter feeders with higher ingestion rates than copepods, but they cannot easily reject microplastics or unwanted food items. These findings raise a great concern regarding the long-term exposure of animals and human populations to microplastics. and highlight the urgent need of more developmental and reproductive studies regarding the microplastics paradigm.

Recommendations

To completely understand the environmental factors that can potentially influence differences in the consequences of microplastic exposure on freshwater biota, both temporary and spatially, regular monitoring of microplastic pollution and its effects on freshwater organisms is essential. Also, South Africa can have a national footprint of microplastics in freshwater reservoirs, this could be significant for policy recommendations and implementation. It is equally important for scientists to publicise their findings to the general public in order to increase awareness about microplastic contamination and to spur action to reduce or eliminate plastic pollution of freshwater environment.

REFERENCES

- Adebiyi–Abiola, B., Assefa, S., Sheikh, K. and García, J.M., 2019. Cleaning up plastic pollution in Africa. *Science*, *365*(6459), pp.1249–1251.
- Akindele, E.O. and Alimba, C.G., 2021. Plastic pollution threat in Africa: Current status and implications for aquatic ecosystem health. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 28, pp.7636–7651.
- Aminot, A., Rey, F., 2001. Chlorophyll a: Determination by spectroscopic methods. ICES
 Techniques in Marine Environmental Sciences. No. 30. International Council for the
 Exploration of the Sea/Conseil International pour l'Exploration de la Mer, Copenhagen
- Anderson, P.J., Warrack, S., Langen, V., Challis, J.K., Hanson, M.L. and Rennie, M.D., 2017. Microplastic contamination in lake Winnipeg, Canada. *Environmental Pollution*, 225, pp.223–231.
- Arias, A.H., Alfonso, M.B., Girones, L., Piccolo, M.C. and Marcovecchio, J.E., 2022. Synthetic microfibers and tyre wear particles pollution in aquatic systems: relevance and mitigation strategies. *Environmental Pollution*, 295, p.118607.
- Barnes, D.K., Galgani, F., Thompson, R.C. and Barlaz, M., 2009. Accumulation and fragmentation of plastic debris in global environments. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 364(1526), pp.1985–1998.
- Battisti, C., Malavasi, M., Poeta, G., 2018. Applying diversity metrics to plastic litter 'communities': a first explorative and comparative analysis. *Rendiconti Lincei. Scienze Fisiche e Naturali 29*, 1–5
- Beilfuss, S. and Wiedling, J., 2013. Marine Plastic Pollution: From Sources to Solutions. German Society for Marine Research (DGM), Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM). Bremen, pp. 47–60.

- Bergmann, M., Mützel, S., Primpke, S., Tekman, M.B., Trachsel, J. and Gerdts, G., 2019. White and wonderful? Microplastics prevail in snow from the Alps to the Arctic. *Science Advances*, 5(8), p.eaax1157.
- Biginagwa, F.J., Mayoma, B.S., Shashoua, Y., Syberg, K. and Khan, F.R., 2016. First evidence of microplastics in the African Great Lakes: recovery from Lake Victoria Nile perch and Nile tilapia. *Journal of Great Lakes Research*, *42*(1), pp.146–149.
- Blair, R.M., Waldron, S. and Gauchotte–Lindsay, C., 2019. Average daily flow of microplastics through a tertiary wastewater treatment plant over a ten–month period. *Water Research*, 163, p.114909.
- Carpenter, E.J. and Smith Jr, K.L., 1972. Plastics on the Sargasso Sea surface. *Science*, *175*(4027), pp.1240–1241.
- Carpenter, E.J., Anderson, S.J., Harvey, G.R., Miklas, H.P. and Peck, B.B., 1972. Polystyrene spherules in coastal waters. *Science*, *178*(4062), pp.749–750.
- Caruso, G., 2019. Microplastics as vectors of contaminants. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 146, pp.921–924.
- Chen, Q., Allgeier, A., Yin, D. and Hollert, H., 2019. Leaching of endocrine disrupting chemicals from marine microplastics and mesoplastics under common life stress conditions. *Environment International*, *130*, p.104938.
- Chen, Y., Shen, Z., Li, G., Wang, K., Cai, X., Xiong, X. and Wu, C., 2022. Factors affecting microplastic accumulation by wild fish: A case study in the Nandu River, South China. *Science of the Total Environment*, *847*, p.157486.
- Cole, M., Lindeque, P., Halsband, C. and Galloway, T.S., 2011. Microplastics as contaminants in the marine environment: a review. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, *62*(12), pp.2588–2597.

- Collard, F., Gasperi, J., Gilbert, B., Eppe, G., Azimi, S., Rocher, V. and Tassin, B., 2018. Anthropogenic particles in the stomach contents and liver of the freshwater fish *Squalius cephalus*. *Science of the Total Environment*, *643*, pp.1257–1264.
- Colton Jr, J.B., Burns, B.R. and Knapp, F.D., 1974. Plastic particles in surface waters of the North–western Atlantic: The abundance, distribution, source, and significance of various types of plastics are discussed. *Science*, *185*(4150), pp.491–497.
- Connors, K.A., Dyer, S.D. and Belanger, S.E., 2017. Advancing the quality of environmental microplastic research. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, *36*(7), pp.1697–1703.
- Corcoran, P.L., Belontz, S.L., Ryan, K. and Walzak, M.J., 2019. Factors controlling the distribution of microplastic particles in benthic sediment of the Thames River, Canada. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 54(2), pp.818–825.
- Dalu, M.T., Cuthbert, R.N., Muhali, H., Chari, L.D., Manyani, A. and Dalu, T., 2020. Is awareness on plastic pollution being raised in schools? Understanding perceptions of primary and secondary school educators. *Sustainability*, *12*(17), p.6775.
- Dalu, T. and Tavengwa, N. eds., 2022. *Emerging Freshwater Pollutants: Analysis, Fate and Regulations*. Elsevier, Cambridge.
- Dalu, T., Malesa, B. and Cuthbert, R.N., 2019. Assessing factors driving the distribution and characteristics of shoreline macroplastics in a subtropical reservoir. *Science of the Total Environment*, 696, p.133992.
- Dalu, T., Themba, N.N., Dondofema, F. and Cuthbert, R.N., 2023. Nowhere to go! Microplastic abundances in freshwater fishes living near wastewater plants. *Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology*, 101, p.104210.
- De Falco, F., Di Pace, E., Cocca, M. and Avella, M., 2019. The contribution of washing processes of synthetic clothes to microplastic pollution. *Scientific Reports*, *9*(1), p.6633.

- Di, M. and Wang, J., 2018. Microplastics in surface waters and sediments of the Three Gorges Reservoir, China. *Science of the Total Environment*, *616*, pp.1620-1627.
- Duis, K. and Coors, A., 2016. Microplastics in the aquatic and terrestrial environment: sources (with a specific focus on personal care products), fate and effects. *Environmental Sciences Europe*, *28*(1), pp.1–25.
- Eerkes–Medrano, D., Thompson, R.C. and Aldridge, D.C., 2015. Microplastics in freshwater systems: a review of the emerging threats, identification of knowledge gaps and prioritisation of research needs. *Water Research*, 75, pp.63–82.
- El Hadri, H., Gigault, J., Maxit, B., Grassl, B. and Reynaud, S., 2020. Nanoplastic from mechanically degraded primary and secondary microplastics for environmental assessments. *NanoImpact*, *17*, p.100206.
- Elenbaas, P.F.M. 1994. *Field and Laboratory Work on Ecology in Zimbabwe*. Nugi, University of Amsterdam.
- ESRI (Environmental Systems Research Institute). (2011). *ArcGIS Desktop: Release 10*. Environmental Systems Research Institute, Redlands, CA.
- Faure, F., Demars, C., Wieser, O., Kunz, M. and De Alencastro, L.F., 2015. Plastic pollution in Swiss surface waters: nature and concentrations, interaction with pollutants. *Environmental Chemistry*, 12(5), pp.582–591.
- Fernando, C.H. (ed.), 2002. A Guide to Tropical Freshwater Zooplankton: Identification, Ecology and Impact on Fisheries. Backhuys Publishers, Leiden.
- Gaylarde, C., Baptista-Neto, J.A. and da Fonseca, E.M., 2021. Plastic microfibre pollution: how important is clothes' laundering?. *Heliyon*, 7(5), e07105.
- Geyer, R., Jambeck, J.R. and Law, K.L., 2017. Production, use, and fate of all plastics ever made. *Science Advances*, *3*(7), p.e1700782.

- Guo, Z., Boeing, W.J., Xu, Y., Borgomeo, E., Mason, S.A. and Zhu, Y.G., 2021. Global metaanalysis of microplastic contamination in reservoirs with a novel framework. *Water Research*, 207, p.117828.
- Hamidian, A.H., Razeghi, N., Zhang, Y. and Yang, M., 2019. Spatial distribution of arsenic in groundwater of Iran, a review. *Journal of Geochemical Exploration*, *201*, pp.88–98.
- Hartmann, N.B., Huffer, T., Thompson, R.C., Hassellöv, M., Verschoor, A., Daugaard, A.E., Rist, S., Karlsson, T., Brennholt, N., Cole, M. and Herrling, M.P., 2019. Are we speaking the same language? Recommendations for a definition and categorization framework for plastic debris. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 53(3), pp.1039–1047.
- He, S., Jia, M., Xiang, Y., Song, B., Xiong, W., Cao, J., Peng, H., Yang, Y., Wang, W., Yang,
 Z. and Zeng, G., 2022. Biofilm on microplastics in aqueous environment: Physicochemical
 properties and environmental implications. *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 424, p.127286.
- Hidalgo–Ruz, V., Gutow, L., Thompson, R.C. and Thiel, M., 2012. Microplastics in the marine environment: a review of the methods used for identification and quantification. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 46(6), pp.3060–3075.
- Horton, A.A., Walton, A., Spurgeon, D.J., Lahive, E. and Svendsen, C., 2017. Microplastics in freshwater and terrestrial environments: evaluating the current understanding to identify the knowledge gaps and future research priorities. *Science of the Total Environment*, 586, pp.127–141.
- Huang, Y., Liu, Q., Jia, W., Yan, C. and Wang, J., 2020. Agricultural plastic mulching as a source of microplastics in the terrestrial environment. *Environmental Pollution*, 260, p.114096.
- Hurt, R., O'Reilly, C.M. and Perry, W.L., 2020. Microplastic prevalence in two fish species in two US reservoirs. *Limnology and Oceanography Letters*, 5(1), pp.147–153.

- Imhof, H.K., Ivleva, N.P., Schmid, J., Niessner, R. and Laforsch, C., 2013. Contamination of beach sediments of a subalpine lake with microplastic particles. *Current Biology*, 23(19), pp.R867–R868.
- Klein, S., Worch, E. and Knepper, T.P., 2015. Occurrence and spatial distribution of microplastics in river shore sediments of the Rhine–Main area in Germany. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 49(10), pp.6070–6076.
- Kolandhasamy, P., Su, L., Li, J., Qu, X., Jabeen, K. and Shi, H., 2018. Adherence of microplastics to soft tissue of mussels: a novel way to uptake microplastics beyond ingestion. *Science of the Total Environment*, *610*, pp.635–640.
- Kole, P.J., Löhr, A.J., Van Belleghem, F.G. and Ragas, A.M., 2017. Wear and tear of tyres: a stealthy source of microplastics in the environment. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 14(10), p.1265.
- Lebreton, L., Van Der Zwet, J., Damsteeg, J.W., Slat, B., Andrady, A. and Reisser, J., 2017. River plastic emissions to the world's oceans. *Nature Communications*, 8(1), pp.1–10.
- Lebreton, L.C., Van Der Zwet, J., Damsteeg, J.W., Slat, B., Andrady, A. and Reisser, J., 2017. River plastic emissions to the world's oceans. *Nature Communications*, *8*(1), p.15611.
- Lechner, A., Keckeis, H., Lumesberger–Loisl, F., Zens, B., Krusch, R., Tritthart, M., Glas, M. and Schludermann, E., 2014. The Danube so colourful: a potpourri of plastic litter outnumbers fish larvae in Europe's second largest river. *Environmental Pollution*, 188, pp.177–181.
- Liu, K., Wang, X., Song, Z., Wei, N. and Li, D., 2020. Terrestrial plants as a potential temporary sink of atmospheric microplastics during transport. *Science of the Total Environment*, 742, p.140523.

- Liu, P., Zhan, X., Wu, X., Li, J., Wang, H. and Gao, S., 2020. Effect of weathering on environmental behavior of microplastics: Properties, sorption and potential risks. *Chemosphere*, *242*, p.125193.
- Lorenzen, C.J. 1967. Determination of chlorophyll and pheopigments: spectrophotometric equations. *Limnology and Oceanography*, 12: 343–346.
- Makherana, F., Cuthbert, R.N., Dondofema, F., Wasserman, R.J., Chauke, G.M., Munyai, L.F. and Dalu, T., 2022. Distribution, drivers and population structure of the invasive alien snail *Tarebia granifera* in the Luvuvhu system, South Africa. *River Research and Applications*, 38(8), pp.1362–1373.
- Mani, V., Agarwal, R., Gunasekaran, A., Papadopoulos, T., Dubey, R. and Childe, S.J., 2016. Social sustainability in the supply chain: Construct development and measurement validation. *Ecological Indicators*, 71, pp.270–279.
- Mbedzi, R., Cuthbert, R., Wasserman, R., Murungweni, F. and Dalu, T., 2020. Spatiotemporal variation in microplastic contamination along a subtropical reservoir shoreline. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 27(19), 23880–23887.
- McNeish, R.E., Kim, L.H., Barrett, H.A., Mason, S.A., Kelly, J.J. and Hoellein, T.J., 2018. Microplastic in riverine fish is connected to species traits. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), pp.1–12.
- Min, R., Ma, K., Zhang, H., Zhang, J., Yang, S., Zhou, T. and Zhang, G., 2023. Distribution and risk assessment of microplastics in Liujiaxia Reservoir on the upper Yellow River. *Chemosphere*, *320*, p.138031
- Monteiro, R.C., do Sul, J.A.I. and Costa, M.F., 2018. Plastic pollution in islands of the Atlantic Ocean. *Environmental Pollution*, 238, pp.103–110.
- Nalbone, L., Panebianco, A., Giarratana, F. and Russell, M., 2021. Nile Red staining for detecting microplastics in biota: preliminary evidence. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 172, 112888.

- Nava, V., Chandra, S., Aherne, J., Alfonso, M.B., Antão-Geraldes, A.M., Attermeyer, K., Bao, R., Bartrons, M., Berger, S.A., Biernaczyk, M. and Bissen, R., 2023. Plastic debris in lakes and reservoirs. *Nature*, *619*(7969), pp.317-322.
- Nel, H., Dalu, T. and Wasserman, R., 2018. Sinks and sources: Assessing microplastic abundance in river sediment and deposit feeders in an Austral temperate urban river system. *Science of the Total Environment*, 612, 950–956.
- Nkosi, M.S., Cuthbert, R.N., Wu, N., Shikwambana, P. and Dalu, T., 2023. Microplastic abundance, distribution, and diversity in water and sediments along a subtropical river system. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, pp.1–13.
- Panno, S.V., Kelly, W.R., Scott, J., Zheng, W., McNeish, R.E., Holm, N., Hoellein, T.J. and Baranski, E.L., 2019. Microplastic contamination in karst groundwater systems. *Groundwater*, 57(2), pp.189–196.
- Pellini, G., Gomiero, A., Fortibuoni, T., Ferrà, C., Grati, F., Tassetti, A.N., Polidori, P., Fabi,
 G. and Scarcella, G., 2018. Characterization of microplastic litter in the gastrointestinal tract
 of *Solea solea* from the Adriatic Sea. *Environmental Pollution*, 234, pp.943–952.
- Phillips, M.B. and Bonner, T.H., 2015. Occurrence and amount of microplastic ingested by fishes in watersheds of the Gulf of Mexico. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, *100*(1), pp.264–269.
- Razeghi, N., Hamidian, A.H., Wu, C., Zhang, Y. and Yang, M., 2021. Microplastic sampling techniques in freshwaters and sediments: a review. *Environmental Chemistry Letters*, 19(6), pp.4225–4252.
- Ritchie, H. and Roser, M., 2018. Plastic pollution. Our World in Data.
- Rocha–Santos, T. and Duarte, A.C., 2015. A critical overview of the analytical approaches to the occurrence, the fate and the behavior of microplastics in the environment. *TrAC Trends in Analytical Chemistry*, *65*, pp.47–53.

- Sharma, S., Sharma, V. and Chatterjee, S., 2021. Microplastics in the Mediterranean Sea: sources, pollution intensity, sea health, and regulatory policies. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *8*, p.634934.
- Sharma, V.K., Ma, X., Guo, B. and Zhang, K., 2021. Environmental factors-mediated behavior of microplastics and nanoplastics in water: a review. *Chemosphere*, *271*, p.129597.
- Song, C., Liu, Z., Wang, C., Li, S. and Kitamura, Y., 2020. Different interaction performance between microplastics and microalgae: The bio–elimination potential of *Chlorella* sp. L38 and *Phaeodactylum tricornutum* MASCC–0025. *Science of the Total Environment*, 723, p.138146.
- Su, L., Xue, Y., Li, L., Yang, D., Kolandhasamy, P., Li, D. and Shi, H., 2016. Microplastics in taihu lake, China. *Environmental Pollution*, 216, pp.711–719.
- Sun, Y., Ren, X., Rene, E.R., Wang, Z., Zhou, L., Zhang, Z. and Wang, Q., 2021. The degradation performance of different microplastics and their effect on microbial community during composting process. *Bioresource Technology*, 332, p.125133.
- Tan, X., Yu, X., Cai, L., Wang, J. and Peng, J., 2019. Microplastics and associated PAHs in surface water from the Feilaixia Reservoir in the Beijiang River, China. *Chemosphere*, 221, pp.834–840.
- Verster, C., Minnaar, K. and Bouwman, H., 2017. Marine and freshwater microplastic research in South Africa. *Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management*, 13(3), pp.533– 535.
- Wagner, M., Scherer, C., Alvarez–Muñoz, D., Brennholt, N., Bourrain, X., Buchinger, S., Fries, E., Grosbois, C., Klasmeier, J., Marti, T. and Rodriguez–Mozaz, S., 2014. Microplastics in freshwater ecosystems: what we know and what we need to know. *Environmental Sciences Europe*, 26(1), pp.1–9.

- Watkins, L., McGrattan, S., Sullivan, P.J. and Walter, M.T., 2019. The effect of dams on river transport of microplastic pollution. *Science of the Total Environment*, *664*, pp.834–840.
- Wright, S.L. and Kelly, F.J., 2017. Plastic and human health: a micro issue? *Environmental Science and Technology*, *51*(12), pp.6634–6647.
- Wu, X., Pan, J., Li, M., Li, Y., Bartlam, M. and Wang, Y., 2019. Selective enrichment of bacterial pathogens by microplastic biofilm. *Water Research*, 165, p.114979.
- Yang, F., Li, D., Zhang, Z., Wen, L., Liu, S., Hu, E., Li, M. and Gao, L., 2022. Characteristics and the potential impact factors of microplastics in wastewater originated from different human activity. *Process Safety and Environmental Protection*, 166, pp.78–85.
- Yang, S., Zhou, M., Chen, X., Hu, L., Xu, Y., Fu, W. and Li, C., 2022. A comparative review of microplastics in lake systems from different countries and regions. *Chemosphere*, 286, p.131806.
- Zhang, K., Gong, W., Lv, J., Xiong, X. and Wu, C., 2015. Accumulation of floating microplastics behind the Three Gorges Dam. *Environmental Pollution*, 204, pp.117–123.

Adhwaryu, P. and Alam, S.S., Plastic waste in the sea.

- Zhang, Y., Gao, T., Kang, S., Allen, S., Luo, X. and Allen, D., 2021. Microplastics in glaciers of the Tibetan Plateau: Evidence for the long-range transport of microplastics. *Science of the total environment*, 758, p.143634.
- Chang, X., Xue, Y., Li, J., Zou, L. and Tang, M., 2020. Potential health impact of environmental micro-and nanoplastics pollution. *Journal of Applied Toxicology*, 40(1), pp.4-15.
- GESAMP. 2016. Sources, fates, and effects of microplastics in the marine environment: Part two of a global assessment.
- GESAMP (2010, IMO/FAO/UNESCO-IOC/UNIDO/WMO/IAEA/UN/UNEP Joint Group of Experts on the Scientific Aspects of Marine Environmental Protection); BOWMER T. and

KERSHAW P.J. (Eds), 2010. Proceedings of the GESAMP International Workshop on plastic particles as a vector in transporting persistent, bio-accumulating and toxic substances in the oceans. GESAMP Rep. Stud. No. 82, 68pp

- Steer, M., Cole, M., Thompson, R.C. and Lindeque, P.K., 2017. Microplastic ingestion in fish larvae in the western English Channel. *Environmental pollution*, *226*, pp.250-259.
- Lambert, S., Scherer, C. and Wagner, M., 2017. Ecotoxicity testing of microplastics: Considering the heterogeneity of physicochemical properties. *Integrated environmental assessment and management*, *13*(3), pp.470-475.
- Makhera, M., Gumbo, J.R. and Chigayo, K., 2011. Monitoring of microcystin-LR in Luvuvhu River catchment: Implications for human health. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, *10*(3), pp.405-412.
- Makherana, F., Cuthbert, R.N., Dondofema, F., Wasserman, R.J., Chauke, G.M., Munyai, L.F. and Dalu, T., 2022. Distribution, drivers and population structure of the invasive alien snail
 Tarebia granifera in the Luvuvhu system, South Africa. *River Research and Applications*, *38*(8), pp.1362-1373.
- Heath, R.G.M. and Claassen, M., 1999. An overview of the pesticide and metal levels present in populations of the larger indigenous fish species of selected South African rivers.Pretoria: Water Research Commission.
- Department of Water Affairs (DWAF) (2012) 2012 Green Drop Progress Report. Department of Water Affairs; Pretoria, Republic of South Africa
- Waldschläger, K., Lechthaler, S., Stauch, G. and Schüttrumpf, H., 2020. The way of microplastic through the environment–Application of the source-pathway-receptor model. *Science of the Total Environment*, 713, p.136584.
- Setälä, O., Fleming-Lehtinen, V. and Lehtiniemi, M., 2014. Ingestion and transfer of microplastics in the planktonic food web. *Environmental pollution*, *185*, pp.77-83.

- Long, X., Fu, T.M., Yang, X., Tang, Y., Zheng, Y., Zhu, L., Shen, H., Ye, J., Wang, C., Wang, T. and Li, B., 2022. Efficient atmospheric transport of microplastics over Asia and adjacent oceans. *Environmental Science & Technology*, *56*(10), pp.6243-6252.
- Browne, M.A., 2015. Sources and pathways of microplastics to habitats. *Marine anthropogenic litter*, pp.229-244.
- Farrell, P. and Nelson, K., 2013. Trophic level transfer of microplastic: Mytilus edulis (L.) to Carcinus maenas (L.). *Environmental pollution*, 177, pp.1-3.
- Fang, C., Zheng, R., Hong, F., Jiang, Y., Chen, J., Lin, H., Lin, L., Lei, R., Bailey, C. and Bo, J., 2021. Microplastics in three typical benthic species from the Arctic: Occurrence, characteristics, sources, and environmental implications. *Environmental Research*, 192, p.110326.
- Jiwarungrueangkul, T., Phaksopa, J., Sompongchaiyakul, P. and Tipmanee, D., 2021. Seasonal microplastic variations in estuarine sediments from urban canal on the west coast of Thailand: A case study in Phuket province. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, *168*, p.112452.
- Cheung, P.K. and Fok, L., 2016. Evidence of microbeads from personal care product contaminating the sea. *Marine pollution bulletin*, *109*(1), pp.582-585.
- Kang, J.H., Kwon, O.Y. and Shim, W.J., 2015. Potential threat of microplastics to zooplanktivores in the surface waters of the Southern Sea of Korea. *Archives of environmental contamination and toxicology*, *69*, pp.340-351.
- Cheung, P.K., Cheung, L.T.O. and Fok, L., 2016. Seasonal variation in the abundance of marine plastic debris in the estuary of a subtropical macro-scale drainage basin in South China. *Science of The Total Environment*, *562*, pp.658-665.
- Fan, Y., Zheng, K., Zhu, Z., Chen, G. and Peng, X., 2019. Distribution, sedimentary record, and persistence of microplastics in the Pearl River catchment, China. *Environmental Pollution*, 251, pp.862-870.

- Buwono, N.R., Risjani, Y. and Soegianto, A., 2021. Distribution of microplastic in relation to water quality parameters in the Brantas River, East Java, Indonesia. *Environmental Technology & Innovation*, 24, p.101915.
- Vermeiren, P., Muñoz, C.C. and Ikejima, K., 2016. Sources and sinks of plastic debris in estuaries: a conceptual model integrating biological, physical and chemical distribution mechanisms. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 113(1-2), pp.7-16.
- Li, C., Busquets, R. and Campos, L.C., 2020. Assessment of microplastics in freshwater systems: A review. *Science of the Total Environment*, 707, p.135578.
- Fischer, E.K., Paglialonga, L., Czech, E. and Tamminga, M., 2016. Microplastic pollution in lakes and lake shoreline sediments–a case study on Lake Bolsena and Lake Chiusi (central Italy). *Environmental pollution*, 213, pp.648-657.
- Van Cauwenberghe, L., Vanreusel, A., Mees, J. and Janssen, C.R., 2013. Microplastic pollution in deep-sea sediments. *Environmental pollution*, *182*, pp.495-499.
- Rodrigues, M.O., Abrantes, N., Gonçalves, F.J.M., Nogueira, H., Marques, J.C. and Gonçalves,
 A.M.M., 2018. Spatial and temporal distribution of microplastics in water and sediments of
 a freshwater system (Antuã River, Portugal). *Science of the total environment*, 633,
 pp.1549-1559.
- Min, R., Ma, K., Zhang, H., Zhang, J., Yang, S., Zhou, T. and Zhang, G., 2023. Distribution and risk assessment of microplastics in Liujiaxia Reservoir on the upper Yellow River. *Chemosphere*, 320, p.138031.
- Brahney, J., Hallerud, M., Heim, E., Hahnenberger, M. and Sukumaran, S., 2020. Plastic rain in protected areas of the United States. *Science*, *368*(6496), pp.1257-1260.
- Nizzetto, L., Bussi, G., Futter, M.N., Butterfield, D. and Whitehead, P.G., 2016. A theoretical assessment of microplastic transport in river catchments and their retention by soils and river sediments. *Environmental Science: Processes & Impacts*, *18*(8), pp.1050-1059.

- Nava, V., Chandra, S., Aherne, J., Alfonso, M.B., Antão-Geraldes, A.M., Attermeyer, K., Bao, R., Bartrons, M., Berger, S.A., Biernaczyk, M. and Bissen, R., 2023. Plastic debris in lakes and reservoirs. *Nature*, *619*(7969), pp.317-322.
- Cuthbert, R.N., Al-Jaibachi, R., Dalu, T., Dick, J.T. and Callaghan, A., 2019. The influence of microplastics on trophic interaction strengths and oviposition preferences of dipterans. *Science of the total environment*, *651*, pp.2420-2423.
- Arias, A.H., Alfonso, M.B., Girones, L., Piccolo, M.C. and Marcovecchio, J.E., 2022. Synthetic microfibers and tyre wear particles pollution in aquatic systems: Relevance and mitigation strategies. *Environmental Pollution*, 295, p.118607.
- Ballent, A., Corcoran, P.L., Madden, O., Helm, P.A. and Longstaffe, F.J., 2016. Sources and sinks of microplastics in Canadian Lake Ontario nearshore, tributary and beach sediments. *Marine pollution bulletin*, *110*(1), pp.383-395.
- Ma, B., Xue, W., Ding, Y., Hu, C., Liu, H. and Qu, J., 2019. Removal characteristics of microplastics by Fe-based coagulants during drinking water treatment. *Journal of Environmental Sciences*, 78, pp.267-275.
- Gaylarde, C.C., Neto, J.A.B. and da Fonseca, E.M., 2021. Nanoplastics in aquatic systems-are they more hazardous than microplastics?. *Environmental Pollution*, *272*, p.115950.
- Kole, P.J., Löhr, A.J., Van Belleghem, F.G. and Ragas, A.M., 2017. Wear and tear of tyres: a stealthy source of microplastics in the environment. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, *14*(10), p.1265.
- De Falco, F., Di Pace, E., Cocca, M. and Avella, M., 2019. The contribution of washing processes of synthetic clothes to microplastic pollution. *Scientific reports*, *9*(1), p.6633.
- Di, M. and Wang, J., 2018. Microplastics in surface waters and sediments of the Three Gorges Reservoir, China. *Science of the Total Environment*, *616*, pp.1620-1627.

- Haque, F. and Fan, C., 2023. Fate and impacts of microplastics in the environment: hydrosphere, pedosphere, and atmosphere. *Environments*, *10*(5), p.70.
- Panno, S.V., Kelly, W.R., Scott, J., Zheng, W., McNeish, R.E., Holm, N., Hoellein, T.J. and Baranski, E.L., 2019. Microplastic contamination in karst groundwater systems. *Groundwater*, 57(2), pp.189-196.
- Zhou, Y., Liu, X. and Wang, J., 2019. Characterization of microplastics and the association of heavy metals with microplastics in suburban soil of central China. *Science of the Total Environment*, 694, p.133798.
- Tien, C.J., Wang, Z.X. and Chen, C.S., 2020. Microplastics in water, sediment and fish from the Fengshan River system: Relationship to aquatic factors and accumulation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons by fish. *Environmental Pollution*, 265, p.114962.
- Veneman, W.J., Spaink, H.P., Brun, N.R., Bosker, T. and Vijver, M.G., 2017. Pathway analysis of systemic transcriptome responses to injected polystyrene particles in zebrafish larvae. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 190, pp.112-120.
- Plastics Europe (2019) Plastics—the facts 2019. An analysis of European plastic production, demand and waste data. Available at: <u>https://plasticseurope.org/wp-</u> content/uploads/2021/10/2019-Plastics-the-facts.pdf. Accessed 24 march 2024
- Bianchi, J., Valente, T., Scacco, U., Cimmaruta, R., Sbrana, A., Silvestri, C. and Matiddi, M., 2020. Food preference determines the best suitable digestion protocol for analysing microplastic ingestion by fish. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 154, p.111050.
- Scherer, C., Brennholt, N., Reifferscheid, G. and Wagner, M., 2017. Feeding type and development drive the ingestion of microplastics by freshwater invertebrates. *Scientific reports*, 7(1), p.17006.
- Lambert, S. and Wagner, M., 2016. Characterisation of nanoplastics during the degradation of polystyrene. *Chemosphere*, *145*, pp.265-268.

- Weinstein, J.E., Crocker, B.K. and Gray, A.D., 2016. From macroplastic to microplastic: Degradation of high-density polyethylene, polypropylene, and polystyrene in a salt marsh habitat. *Environmental toxicology and chemistry*, 35(7), pp.1632-1640.
- Thompson, R.C., Olsen, Y., Mitchell, R.P., Davis, A., Rowland, S.J., John, A.W., McGonigle,
 D. and Russell, A.E., 2004. Lost at sea: where is all the plastic?. *Science*, *304*(5672), pp.838-838.
- Mutshekwa, T., Munyai, L.F., Mugwedi, L., Cuthbert, R.N., Dondofema, F. and Dalu, T., 2023. Seasonal occurrence of microplastics in sediment of two South African recreational reservoirs. *Water Biology and Security*, 2(3), p.100185.
- Imhof, H.K. and Laforsch, C., 2016. Hazardous or not–Are adult and juvenile individuals of Potamopyrgus antipodarum affected by non-buoyant microplastic particles?. *Environmental Pollution*, 218, pp.383-391.
- Castañeda, R.A., Avlijas, S., Simard, M.A. and Ricciardi, A., 2014. Microplastic pollution in St. Lawrence river sediments. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 71(12), pp.1767-1771.
- Mani, T., Hauk, A., Walter, U. and Burkhardt-Holm, P., 2015. Microplastics profile along the Rhine River. *Scientific reports*, *5*(1), p.17988.
- Horton, A.A., Walton, A., Spurgeon, D.J., Lahive, E. and Svendsen, C., 2017. Microplastics in freshwater and terrestrial environments: Evaluating the current understanding to identify the knowledge gaps and future research priorities. *Science of the total environment*, 586, pp.127-141.
- Patil, P.N., Sawant, D.V. and Deshmukh, R.N., 2012. Physico-chemical parameters for testing of water–A review. *International journal of environmental sciences*, *3*(3), pp.1194-1207.

- Collard, F., Gasperi, J., Gilbert, B., Eppe, G., Azimi, S., Rocher, V. and Tassin, B., 2018. Anthropogenic particles in the stomach contents and liver of the freshwater fish Squalius cephalus. *Science of the total environment*, *643*, pp.1257-1264.
- McNeish, R.E., Kim, L.H., Barrett, H.A., Mason, S.A., Kelly, J.J. and Hoellein, T.J., 2018. Microplastic in riverine fish is connected to species traits. *Scientific reports*, 8(1), p.11639.
- Hidalgo-Ruz, V., Gutow, L., Thompson, R.C. and Thiel, M., 2012. Microplastics in the marine environment: a review of the methods used for identification and quantification. *Environmental science & technology*, 46(6), pp.3060-3075.
- Lee, J., Hong, S., Song, Y.K., Hong, S.H., Jang, Y.C., Jang, M., Heo, N.W., Han, G.M., Lee, M.J., Kang, D. and Shim, W.J., 2013. Relationships among the abundances of plastic debris in different size classes on beaches in South Korea. *Marine pollution bulletin*, 77(1-2), pp.349-354.
- Von Moos, N., Burkhardt-Holm, P. and Köhler, A., 2012. Uptake and effects of microplastics on cells and tissue of the blue mussel Mytilus edulis L. after an experimental exposure. *Environmental science & technology*, *46*(20), pp.11327-11335.
- Cole, M., Lindeque, P., Fileman, E., Halsband, C. and Galloway, T.S., 2015. The impact of polystyrene microplastics on feeding, function and fecundity in the marine copepod Calanus helgolandicus. *Environmental science & technology*, 49(2), pp.1130-1137.
- Besseling, E., Wegner, A., Foekema, E.M., Van Den Heuvel-Greve, M.J. and Koelmans, A.A.,
 2013. Effects of microplastic on fitness and PCB bioaccumulation by the lugworm
 Arenicola marina (L.). *Environmental science & technology*, 47(1), pp.593-600.
- Scherer, C., Brennholt, N., Reifferscheid, G. and Wagner, M., 2017. Feeding type and development drive the ingestion of microplastics by freshwater invertebrates. *Scientific reports*, 7(1), p.17006.

- Frias, J.P., Otero, V. and Sobral, P., 2014. Evidence of microplastics in samples of zooplankton from Portuguese coastal waters. *Marine Environmental Research*, *95*, pp.89-95.
- Mbedzi, R., Cuthbert, R.N., Wasserman, R.J., Murungweni, F.M. and Dalu, T., 2020. Spatiotemporal variation in microplastic contamination along a subtropical reservoir shoreline. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, *27*, pp.23880-23887.
- Børsheim, K.Y. and Andersen, S., 1987. Grazing and food size selection by crustacean zooplankton compared to production of bacteria and phytoplankton in a shallow Norwegian mountain lake. *Journal of Plankton Research*, *9*(2), pp.367-379.
- Bern, L., 1990. Size-related discrimination of nutritive and inert particles by freshwater zooplankton. *Journal of Plankton Research*, *12*(5), pp.1059-1067.
- Ivar do Sul, J.A., Costa, M.F. and Fillmann, G., 2014. Microplastics in the pelagic environment around oceanic islands of the Western Tropical Atlantic Ocean. *Water, air, & soil pollution*, 225, pp.1-13.
- Huerta Lwanga, E., Gertsen, H., Gooren, H., Peters, P., Salánki, T., Van Der Ploeg, M., Besseling, E., Koelmans, A.A. and Geissen, V., 2016. Microplastics in the terrestrial ecosystem: implications for Lumbricus terrestris (Oligochaeta, Lumbricidae). *Environmental science & technology*, 50(5), pp.2685-2691.
- Egbeocha, C.O., Malek, S., Emenike, C.U. and Milow, P., 2018. Feasting on microplastics: ingestion by and effects on marine organisms. *Aquatic Biology*, *27*, pp.93-106.
- Yu, Q., Hu, X., Yang, B., Zhang, G., Wang, J. and Ling, W., 2020. Distribution, abundance and risks of microplastics in the environment. *Chemosphere*, 249, p.126059.
- Moore, J.K., Doney, S.C., Glover, D.M. and Fung, I.Y., 2001. Iron cycling and nutrientlimitation patterns in surface waters of the World Ocean. *Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography*, 49(1-3), pp.463-507.

- Collignon, A., Hecq, J.H., Glagani, F., Voisin, P., Collard, F. and Goffart, A., 2012. Neustonic microplastic and zooplankton in the North Western Mediterranean Sea. *Marine pollution bulletin*, *64*(4), pp.861-864.
- Sun, X., Liang, J., Zhu, M., Zhao, Y. and Zhang, B., 2018. Microplastics in seawater and zooplankton from the Yellow Sea. *Environmental pollution*, *242*, pp.585-595.
- Lusher, A., 2015. Microplastics in the marine environment: distribution, interactions and effects. *Marine anthropogenic litter*, pp.245-307.
- Turner, J.T., 2015. Zooplankton fecal pellets, marine snow, phytodetritus and the ocean's biological pump. *Progress in Oceanography*, 130, pp.205-248.
- Foley, C.J., Feiner, Z.S., Malinich, T.D. and Höök, T.O., 2018. A meta-analysis of the effects of exposure to microplastics on fish and aquatic invertebrates. *Science of the total environment*, *631*, pp.550-559.
- Sommer, U. and Sommer, F., 2006. Cladocerans versus copepods: the cause of contrasting top– down controls on freshwater and marine phytoplankton. *Oecologia*, *147*(2), pp.183-194.
- Prata, J.C., Da Costa, J.P., Duarte, A.C. and Rocha-Santos, T., 2019. Methods for sampling and detection of microplastics in water and sediment: A critical review. *TrAC Trends in Analytical Chemistry*, 110, pp.150-159.
- Frydkjær, C.K., Iversen, N. and Roslev, P., 2017. Ingestion and egestion of microplastics by the cladoceran Daphnia magna: effects of regular and irregular shaped plastic and sorbed phenanthrene. *Bulletin of environmental contamination and toxicology*, *99*, pp.655-661.
- Botterell, Z.L., Beaumont, N., Dorrington, T., Steinke, M., Thompson, R.C. and Lindeque,P.K., 2019. Bioavailability and effects of microplastics on marine zooplankton: A review. *Environmental Pollution*, 245, pp.98-110.

- Tang, Y., Zhang, S., Su, Y., Wu, D., Zhao, Y. and Xie, B., 2021. Removal of microplastics from aqueous solutions by magnetic carbon nanotubes. *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 406, p.126804.
- Free, C.M., Jensen, O.P., Mason, S.A., Eriksen, M., Williamson, N.J. and Boldgiv, B., 2014. High-levels of microplastic pollution in a large, remote, mountain lake. *Marine pollution bulletin*, 85(1), pp.156-163.
- Tsuji, J.S., Maynard, A.D., Howard, P.C., James, J.T., Lam, C.W., Warheit, D.B. and Santamaria, A.B., 2006. Research strategies for safety evaluation of nanomaterials, part IV: risk assessment of nanoparticles. *Toxicological sciences*, 89(1), pp.42-50.